	MINUTE NUMBERS 332 



Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 5 August 2008 starting at 6.30pm

Present:

Councillor J S Taylor (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Director of Community Services, Director of Development Services, Partnership Officer and the Corporate Policy Officer.

323
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors A Gridley and J White.

324
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 24 June 2008 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  There were no matters arising from the minutes.

325
MEMBER INVOLVEMENT IN PERFORMANCE MEETING AND SCRUTINY OF TARGETS

The Corporate Policy Officer submitted her report which aimed to raise awareness of the importance and significance of performance management and its relevance to achieving our ambitions and improving excellent services and in particular Members’ roles.

She commented that from a Councillor’s viewpoint the performance management process began with the setting of political priorities.  She pointed out that whilst there were a number of worthwhile things the Council could do, the Council had finite resources which were often stretched.  Members had a duty to make decisions about what was most important and what was currently less important.  Some priorities were set by central government and others were determined locally.  The number of priorities will be identified following consultation exercises with our citizens.  Consultation was carried out on a range of different ways, one of which was through the Council's Citizens Panel.  She pointed out the vital importance of consultation on relevant topics in a manner that ensured that the results would be useful and Members could influence consultation activity by making suggestions for future survey topics.  Councillors did have a central role in making sure that resources were flowing from low to high priorities as well as setting targets.  Those targets should be specific, measurable, achievable, realistic and time bound (smart). 

Key performance indicators which monitored our key objectives were tracked against targets set out within the Corporate Performance and Improvement Plan.  There was a formal system to monitor and evaluate the Council's performance.  National Indicators (NIs) and Local Performance Indicators (LPIs) were the main way that the Council measured performance and these were reported to Committee and Corporate Management Team by exception which meant that the ones that were either doing particularly well or particularly badly on a quarterly basis.  

She also commented on the recently held performance clinic which had been carried out in December 2009 and the use of covalent which was the Council's performance management system that had been specifically designed for use by district Councils.  

Members then discussed the targets which officers were being set both nationally and locally.  The issue of capacity and ever tightening budgets were discussed in some detail.  There was a recognised need for more member training in relation to performance management.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
approve the targets set for 2008/2009, 2009/2010 and 2010/2011 as presented to Members in the report; and 

2.
agree to the organisation of a member training session in the use of covalent performance management system.

326
QUARTERLY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS REPORT – QUARTER 1

The Corporate Policy Officer presented her first report of 2008/2009 which detailed our performance against national and local performance indicators.  

The report comprised two sets of information.  

· the Council's national indicators (NIs) reported by exception for each of the quarters of 2008/2009. 

· A summary of the Council's local performance indicators for the same period as given above and performance against our ambitions and objectives as listed in the corporate plan which were monitored half yearly.

Following the review of local performance indicators, several indicators had now categorised as ‘data only’ as they were not suitable for monitoring against targets. 

It should also be noted that some indicators, due to their nature, were only collected annually and these had not been reported.  The Corporate Policy Officer highlighted a number of individual performance indicators and Members asked questions on a number of these.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee receive the information on performance information provided and ask for additional information in certain cases.  There were no areas where Committee felt action was need to require us to improve our performance indicators.  

327
PARTNERSHIPS – REPORT OF THE RIBBLE VALLEY STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP

The Partnership Officer submitted his report on the current activities of the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership, and the progress of the distribution of grants from the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership.  

The Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership had made some minor changes to its constitution/code of practice at its board meeting on 23 June 2008 and had realigned the membership of the board to reflect the thematic grouping of the Lancashire Area Agreement (LAA).  The board had now 17 members overseeing 7 thematic partnerships which were economic development, strategic health improvement group, community safety partnership, children and young persons, older persons, people and communities, and environment.  The 17 board members included elected Members, representatives of the police, Primary Care Trust, fire and rescue services and through the 7 chairs of the theme groups, a cross section of business and voluntary communities.  Full Council had ratified the Sustainable Community Strategy on the 18 December 2007 and the strategy had been published and distributed.

The partnership had introduced a method of performance management that sat alongside the Borough Council using covalent.  This enabled the partnership to monitor progress against the objectives outlined in the SCS and as they became clearer, the LAA targets would be incprporated into the same management system.  

The Strategic Partnership was funded by the transfer of Council Tax levied on second homes in the Ribble Valley.  This money from the Police Authority and fire and rescue services was passed straight through to the Community Safety Partnership to part fund some of their projects.  There was approximately £50,000 available this year for the partnership to make grants on projects within the Ribble Valley.  Details of the 12 projects funded last year were supplied to Committee.

Members then asked a number of questions including the membership of the various groups, the funding regime for community grants and the Borough Council's involvement in the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the report and endorse the changes made to the structure of the partnership; and

2.
provide details of the membership of each theme group and how these members are appointed to a future meeting of this Committee.  

328
STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP WORKING GROUP 

Councillor Hill reported that this working group had met with the Partnership Officer and were seeking to broaden their remit to look more at the monitoring of how the Sustainable Community Strategy was operating.  A further report would be submitted to the next meeting of this Committee.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Strategic Partnership Working Group be noted.

329
FLOOD RISK

Councillor Sayers apologised for the lack of a written report but stated that further progress had been made particularly in relation to the Environment Agency’s involvement in Ribchester.  He commented on two weighty documents which he was trying to assimilate and use as a basis for his future report.  

· The Pitt Report on flooding 2007

· Managing Flood Risk in the Ribble Valley 

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

330
ENVIRONMENTAL/CLIMATE CHANGE WORKING GROUP

Councillor Knox circulated two documents, one a scoping document in relation to how the working group would operate and the second in relation to home energy conservation act briefing.

He reminded Members that all authorities had been given a target of a 30% reduction in home energy conservation to be achieved by 2010.  He produced a list of north west authorities which showed that Ribble Valley was only showing a 7.91 reduction by the 31 March 2007.  The Director of Community Services commented that the figures may be misleading as other North West authorities may have achieved much bigger reductions because of previous lower standards.  A further report would be submitted to the next meeting of this Committee. 

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

331
WORKING GROUP ON HEALTH CARE IN RURAL COMMUNITIES

Councillor Hilton circulated a draft scoping checklist and explained the work already carried out by the Working Group. She commented that no agency had any policy in relation to rural isolation.  She requested that Members study the draft scoping document and let her have any comments within the next 7 days.  A further report would be submitted to the next meeting.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

332
LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL ADULT SOCIAL CARE AND HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

Councillor Hilton submitted her written report and highlighted a number of issues:

· Community equipment assessments – the Lancashire County Council assumed responsibility for the management of the assessments for community equipment and adaptations in east Lancashire from 1 April 2008.  

· Local involvement networks (links progress report).  Lancashire County Council had appointed the host organisation (black health agency) a Manchester based charity.

· Roadshows and workshops to be rolled out to promote awareness of the scheme and the service was set to commence on 1 August 2008.

· Equitable access in primary medical care procurement.  In east Lancashire a new GP practice would be located across three sites in Burnley, Nelson and Rawtenstall with extended open hours with a new GP led health centre to be sited alongside the urgent care centre at Accrington Victoria Community Hospital.

· Consultation on the future of tobacco control.  The Department of Health document was now out for consideration and a sub group had been set up to respond to the document with a deadline of 18 September.  

The meeting closed at 8.23pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap on ext 4416.
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